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                             Audit Committee
Minutes of the meeting held on 23 April 2018 at 09:00 in the Ascot Room, Corporate Services Building, Littlemore, 

Oxford OX4 4XN
	Present:
	

	Bernard Galton
	Non-Executive Director (the Chair/BG)

	John Allison
	Non-Executive Director (JA) – part meeting

	Chris Hurst
	Non-Executive Director (CMH)

	In attendance:

	Internal Audit and Counter Fraud – TIAA Ltd:

	Sharon Birdi
	Internal Audit - Senior Audit Manager, TIAA (SBi) 

	Gareth Robins
	Local Counter Fraud Specialist, TIAA (GR) 

	Internal Audit – PwC LLP:

	Sasha Lewis
	Internal Audit – Director and Engagement Lead, PwC (SL)

	Alice Wainwright
	Internal Audit – Engagement Manager, PwC (AW)

	External Audit – Grant Thornton UK LLP:

	Laurelin Griffiths
	External Audit – Engagement Manager, Grant Thornton (LG) 

	Iain Murray
	External Audit - Engagement Lead, Grant Thornton (IM) 

	Oxford Health NHS FT:

	Ros Alstead
	Director of Nursing and Clinical Standards (the DoN/RA) – part meeting

	Stuart Bell 
	Chief Executive (the CEO/SB)

	Dan Bruce
	Financial Accountant (DB) – part meeting

	Mike McEnaney
	Director of Finance (the DoF/MME) 

	Adam Perryman
	Financial Controller (AP) – part meeting

	Kerry Rogers
	Director of Corporate Affairs & Company Secretary (the DoCA/CoSec / KR) 

	Lucy Weston
	Associate Non-Executive Director (LW)

	Hannah Smith
	Assistant Trust Secretary (Minutes) (the ATS/HS)


The meeting followed a private meeting held between the Committee members and the Internal and External Auditors.  
From item 9, the meeting was not quorate.


	1.
	Welcome and Apologies for absence
	

	a


	Apologies for absence were received from: Alyson Coates, Non-Executive Director and Chair of the Audit Committee.  Bernard Galton took the Chair for the meeting.  

	

	2.
a
b
c

d

e

f

g
	Minutes of the meeting held on 05 February 2018
The Minutes of the meeting were approved as a true and accurate record.
Matters Arising 
Item 4(c) Learning Disability (LD) service – assurance upon the experience of the transfer process for staff

The Chair noted the excellent outcome of the Internal Audit review of LD services which had completed in April 2018 and achieved a ‘substantial’ assurance rating; this was sufficient against the action required.  Sharon Birdi added that since the final report had been issued, additional feedback had been received from the DoN who had requested that a further recommendation be included in relation to undertaking a further assessment of the service against the Verita2 report.  This had now been included and the Internal Audit review revised accordingly and reissued.  

Item 6(c) Whistleblowing – review of arrangements by Well Led quality sub-committee

The DoF reported that Whistleblowing would be a regular item on the agenda for the Well Led quality sub-committee; he noted the importance of learning appropriate lessons from cases and following up on actions.  

Item 7(f) Counter Fraud sector briefing – option for a management response to be provided against sector briefings

The DoF noted that this could be considered but currently this section of the regular Counter Fraud report was intended as an information-providing sector briefing, not necessarily a series of recommendations.  

Item 12(b) Single Action Quotation Waivers (SAQWs) recorded for Rubicon

The DoF referred to the update provided in the Summary of Actions document.  He noted that there had not been a competitive tender process and that it would be important to tighten up processes around consultancy advisory services, especially when procured on short notice and not through the Procurement team.  Sasha Lewis cautioned that although individual SAQWs may look reasonable, the cumulative spend could be significant.  The DoF confirmed that there had still been less spend on consultancy during FY18 than in FY17.  The CEO added that cases should, however, be considered within the context of wider system working.  In this particular case, he explained that the consultancy had become known to the Trust as it had already been doing similar work for the CCG and therefore there was merit in using this consultancy.  As system working became more sophisticated, for example through Integrated Care Systems (ICSs), it may be possible to access procurement frameworks through systems such as ICSs rather than individual parties needing to procure directly.  

Item 17(b) Reporting on status of contracts

The DoF referred to the update provided in the Summary of Actions document and noted that although timing from procurement to commencement of contract may vary from case to case, the key milestone was to have contracts in place in sufficient time so as to deliver services from an appropriate start date.  

The Committee confirmed that the remaining items from the 05 February 2018 Summary of Actions had been actioned, completed or were on the agenda for this or a future meeting: 2(b); 3(c); 5(f); 5(h) – the Committee confirmed that it was satisfied; 8(c); 9(a); 11(b); and 15(b).

	Action


	DRAFT ACCOUNTS AND SUPPORTING DOCUMENTS 
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	Draft Financial Statements and Accounts and approval of preparation of Accounts on a Going Concern basis

The DoF and the Financial Controller presented: (i) the Draft Annual Statutory Accounts – Year Ending 31 March 2018; (ii) a high-level summary of the 2017/18 Annual Accounts Primary Financial Statements illustrating variance compared to the 2016/17 Annual Accounts ((i) and (ii) together forming Paper AC 16/2018); and (iii) the Draft FY18 Going Concern Statement (Paper AC 17/2018).  The Committee noted that the Annual Accounts were well explained, with the high-level summary document being particularly helpful in setting out the detail of movement between FY18 and FY17, although Lucy Weston noted that in the Statement of Comprehensive Income it would have been useful to review a bridge between FY18 and FY17 income.  

The DoF referred to the high-level summary and highlighted the following in relation to Income and Expenditure during FY18 compared to FY17:

Statement of Comprehensive Income

· a gain of approximately £3.7 million from the transfer of the Slade site; 
· a net improvement following the re-measurement of the net defined benefit pension scheme, relating to council employees who had TUPE-transferred to the Trust previously resulting in the Trust inheriting their defined benefit pension scheme;
FY18 Analytical Review of Income

· total income had increased by 2.6% but this was despite reductions/negative variances in relation to: 
· cost and volume contract income with a negative variance of -7.9% following Adult Directorate underperformance; 
· community services negative variance of -2.5%, especially following the loss of the contract to provide MSK (Musculoskeletal Physiotherapy) services mid-year and the loss of the Buckinghamshire SaLT (Speech & Language Therapy) contract; and 
· reduction in income for non-patient care services to other bodies, including funding reduction for the Academic Health Science Network and in relation to Occupational Health;
· Research & Development income had increased by 23.2%, in particular following the award of funding for the Biomedical Research Centre; 
· although the Trust had received less Sustainability and Transformation Fund (STF) income, partly due to failure to meet the control total and as set out in the report, the Trust had been informed late last week that it would now receive an extra £600,000 from incentive bonuses; and

FY18 Analytical Review of Expenditure

· staffing costs were the most significant expenditure, in particular in relation to LD, Psychological Therapies and due to the impact of pay inflation and agency premiums. 

The Financial Controller referred to the high-level summary and highlighted the following from the balance sheet/Statement of Financial Position:

· the 128% increase in intangible assets due to Global Digital Exemplar (GDE) investment; and
· the -4.5% negative variance/decrease in the value of Property, Plant & Equipment (PPE) mainly due to a land and buildings downwards revaluation. 

The meeting discussed the increases in trade and other receivables and in trade and other payables which had been highlighted by Chris Hurst; he had noted that as the year end balances were significantly higher, it would be useful to understand more about these two balances beyond the information in the report on the composition of the balances.  

In relation to trade and other receivables, the Financial Controller explained that the increase was not due to one standalone issue but a combination of factors, generally to do with late-in-the-day uncertainties in the sector, especially around reaching agreement with commissioners.  He noted that the most significant shifts had related to Chiltern CCG, where a contract variation had been pending until close to year-end, and Oxfordshire CCG, which was the Trust’s lead commissioner.  He also referred in the Draft Accounts to note 16.1 in relation to trade receivables and note 16.3 in relation to credit quality of financial assets and ageing of assets.  He highlighted that of the approximately £13.1 million trade receivables set out in note 16.1 for FY18, approximately £4.3 million was past its due date/overdue as set out in note 16.3.  Of the overdue £4.3 million, £2.9 million was in the first category of being overdue by 0-30 days – whilst this could always be improved upon, this was not a bad ageing profile.  Chris Hurst added that he appreciated that the increases were not related to management of debtors; he noted that the Trust operated in a challenging environment in terms of dealing with commissioners and late-in-the-day adjustments.  The DoF added that the Trust could also be put under pressure to spend late funding received and this could lead to tension between the Trust preferring to defer income so that it could be spent appropriately, and external pressure for the Trust to spend it in-year.  Iain Murray noted that the situation may also have been exacerbated by the relatively late release of planning guidance.  

In relation to trade and other payables, the Financial Controller again noted that the increase was not due to one standalone issue but a combination of factors including GDE and the way in which software licences were now procured which had resulted in an increase in intangible assets and accruals.  High levels of Staffing Solutions’ accruals reflected an increase in agency spend and a significant accrual for bank staff.  Property services accruals were also high which reflected more challenges in reaching agreement with NHS Property Services (NHSPS) and late invoicing.  The university and Oxfordshire County Council had also been slow to submit invoices.  Chris Hurst noted that he was reassured by this detail, especially as the increases in trade and other payables were not mirrored by turbulence in the trading position.  He asked whether, aside from NHSPS, these issues had generally been anticipated.  The Financial Controller replied that the lateness of some of the invoicing had not been anticipated and the content of some invoices was also still subject to discussion; although a proportion of the invoices may be agreed, they would not be paid until a mutually agreed figure was reached.  However, this did have a positive impact upon cash flow and the Trust’s cash position was strong.  

The Financial Controller referred to the high-level summary and highlighted the following in relation to the Statement of Cash Flow:

· movement in receivables being offset by movement in payables; 
· lower spend on capital programmes having a positive impact upon the cash position; 
· an increase in Public Dividend Capital received, mainly due to FY18 GDE funding, having a positive impact upon the cash position; and
· the positive impact of pump priming received for Forensic New Care Models.  

The meeting discussed the transfer of LD services from Southern Health NHS FT to the Trust which had been highlighted by Chris Hurst; he had noted that the readability of the Accounts may be improved by the inclusion of more detail upon this transfer than was afforded at note 29 in the Draft Accounts (on transfers by absorption and the value of the assets transferred).  Chris Hurst had noted that given the size of the transaction and its impact upon recurrent operating expenses, income and workforce, it may be helpful for readers of the Accounts to also see a short paragraph describing the nature of the services transferred and the impact upon Income and Expenditure or the operating statement.  The DoF noted that the transfer of LD services was referred to in more detail in the accompanying Annual Report; although it was important from a strategic perspective, the financial value was only 2% of revenue and therefore not a material impact upon the financial statements.  Chris Hurst noted that whilst the transfer was not necessarily a financial concern, as it was still of strategic importance for the Trust and had been regularly discussed at Board level, it would still be useful to include some more information directly within the Accounts.  The Financial Controller to action.  
Lucy Weston added that the readability of the Accounts could be further improved through inclusion of more explanation around some of the acronyms (especially since the publication of a newer national template).  The Financial Controller to action.  
Chris Hurst noted that the significant difference, and decrease, in the amount of STF income received by the Trust during FY18 compared to FY17 may merit further detail in the notes to the Accounts to explain the entitlement to STF.  The Financial Controller confirmed that more detail on STF income and the movement between financial years could be included at note 4 in the Draft Accounts on other operating income.  

The Financial Controller referred to note 17 in the Draft Accounts on non-current assets held for sale and explained that, given the small amount involved, removal would be discussed with the External Auditors.  
Chris Hurst confirmed that he was satisfied with explanations in the Draft Accounts around: changes in the basis of accounting; financial performance and significant movements; and issues and other contingent liabilities.  
The Committee thanked the Finance team for the good quality of the financial statements, especially given tight timescales this year, with few errors/typographical errors.  

The Committee considered the draft FY18 Going Concern Statement which included, at Appendix 1, a review of key issues and risks to support the going concern basis for preparation of the Accounts.  The Committee was being asked to take a view of the ‘foreseeable future’ including, but not limited to, the next three financial years, and certainly no less than one year from the date of signing the statement i.e. from the end of May 2018, although most of the evidence presented looked only as far as the FY19 financial plan.  

The DoF confirmed that the draft Going Concern Statement was largely consistent with that from the previous year FY17, with updates to the review of key issues and risks at Appendix 1.  He highlighted the inclusion of item 9 in Appendix 1, in relation to the Trust being fully funded for the cost of services provided and for funding to be provided for developments in line with national requirements.  He explained that significant underfunding of Mental Health services was a particular risk for Oxfordshire which could become an increasing organisational concern; if it remained underfunded then the Trust may not be able to fully deliver against the Five Year Forward View for Mental Health or deliver against its existing contracts in Oxfordshire.  The Chief Executive confirmed that the Trust was escalating the issue of underfunding of Mental Health services and engaging in robust discussion around the relative importance of commissioners fulfilling their responsibilities towards Mental Health service users or balancing their books.  He added that during the Trust’s recent Well Led inspection from the Care Quality Commission (CQC), the CQC had recognised the issue of underfunding of Mental Health services in Oxfordshire.

The Committee discussed the issues and risks to support a going concern basis as highlighted in Appendix 1, noting the inclusion of staffing difficulties and shortages which were also a major strategic risk for the Trust.  John Allison asked how staffing was a risk to going concern status, as opposed to a risk to output.  The DoF replied that this depended upon the treatment per organisation; the Trust chose to employ agency staff to deal with shortages, rather than close wards, as the Trust was committed to delivering services and meeting its obligations under its current contracts.  John Allison noted that although it was important to honour existing contracts, the Trust may need to change its approach to future contracts as over time this may make the organisation safer and reduce the financial aspect of this risk.  

The DoF confirmed that, even in light of the key issues and risks at Appendix 1, the Trust was clearly a going concern with adequate resources to continue in operational existence for the foreseeable future and that he recommended that it was appropriate for the Accounts to be presented on a going concern basis.  

Iain Murray reminded the Committee of the available options: going concern or not; going concern with no uncertainties; or going concern with some uncertainties which would need to be disclosed in the Accounts.  He explained that he was not suggesting that the Trust was not a going concern but that there were potentially risks, or at least uncertainties, all around and it was necessary to consider to what extent those risks or uncertainties could potentially have a material impact upon the financial position going forwards.  In the interests of transparency, if they started to become significant or material then it would be worth disclosing these in the Going Concern Statement or enhancing the disclosure already provided in the current Draft Going Concern Statement.  

The Committee:

i.
RECEIVED AND APPROVED the Draft Annual Statutory Accounts and the high level summary of the 2017/18 Annual Accounts Primary Financial Statements (Paper AC 16/2018) and, subject to the comments above, AGREED that these should be submitted to NHS Improvement; and 

ii.
AGREED that the draft Going Concern Statement (Paper AC 17/2018) was recommended to the Board for approval and formal sign-off with the assurance of the Committee and the Committee was not aware of other material issues or considerations which could impact upon the Trust.

The Financial Controller and Dan Bruce left the meeting.  


	AP/
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	4. 
a

b

c

d

e

f
	Draft Quality Report 2017/18 and quality priorities 2018/19

The DoN joined the meeting and presented the report Paper AC 18/2018 which set out a draft annual report on the quality of services provided by the Trust.  She confirmed that this draft had also been shared with external stakeholders for comments, including commissioners and scrutiny committees in Oxfordshire and Buckinghamshire.  She highlighted achievements during FY18 including:

· use of ‘iwantgreatcare’ to amass patient feedback, leading to 92% of patients recommending the care which they had received which was a good rating for a Mental Health organisation; 
· new models of care and examples of strong partnership working including: Child & Adolescent Mental Health new models of care; the development of a joint enterprise with GP federations; community children’s nurses working in partnership with the ROSY (Respite care for Oxfordshire’s Sick Youngsters) charity; work with Age UK and the falls service and memory clinics; and the successful transition of LD services in Oxfordshire; 
· work to reduce harm, especially from pressure ulcers, and to improve physical healthcare for patients with Mental Health conditions.  The Improving Access to Psychological Therapies service had also developed new teams to work with people with long term physical health conditions; 
· increasing numbers of apprenticeships; and 
· improving the Trust’s Stonewall accreditation.  

The DoN explained that quality priorities for improvement in 2018/19 were broadly similar to those in 2017/18 but more improvement themes were being developed across services, and also linked to the Sustainability and Transformation Partnership (STP) and other national drivers and challenges, to complement the 4 quality priorities which were:

1.
to improve staff health and wellbeing; 

2.
to improve the experiences of patients and their families and carers; 

3.
to continuously and reliably improve patient safety; and 

4.
prevention and self-care for patients.  

The Chair asked about feedback from the CQC following the Trust’s recent Well Led inspection.  The Chief Executive provided an oral update of the comments but noted that these had not yet been formalised into a draft report or overall view.  

The DoF noted that in previous years there had been additional audit work required on some quality indicators; he asked whether there were any data quality or other concerns around quality indicators to be audited this year.  Iain Murray confirmed that there were not.  Laurelin Griffiths added that the External Audit of indicators had already started and so far consistency checking of the Draft Quality Report was proceeding well.  

John Allison noted that although staff health and wellbeing was listed as the first quality priority, he was not confident that the approaches listed to achieve it would result in sufficient improvement.  He emphasised the importance of working towards not only a more enjoyable work environment but also one which was less stressed and where staff were not subject to unreasonable pressure to perform beyond the time or resources available to them.  The Chair added that, given the findings from the Staff Survey which had shown a decreasing score on staff engagement, it would be important to have a clear plan to improve staff engagement in order to achieve improvement in staff health and wellbeing and effect positive change.  Sharon Birdi referred to the recent Internal Audit review of the transfer of LD services and noted that transferring staff had reported very positive engagement but it would be key to maintain that momentum and not restrict that energy to just the transfer period and its immediate aftermath.  

The Committee noted the report. 

The DoN left the meeting.

	

	5.
a
b

c

d


	Draft Annual Report 2017/18 including Annual Governance Statement 

The DoCA/CoSec presented the report Paper AC 29/2018 which set out the Draft Annual Report including the Annual Governance Statement on the system of internal control.  This would be updated further for a near final draft to be presented to the next meeting.  

The DocA/CoSec noted that the Draft Annual Governance Statement assumed that there had been no significant control weaknesses during FY18.  However, it reflected that there would continue to be challenges for the Trust and, further to the presentation of the Draft Going Concern Statement at item 3/Paper AC 17/2018, these challenges would also need to include reference to the risk of underfunding for services provided and the potential impact on developments in line with national requirements, particularly in Oxfordshire, although the financial position of local commissioners may not be fully known in May 2018.   Although in previous years the term “significant” had not been defined, the guidance this year had clarified “significance” and provided examples of factors to consider when determining whether an internal control issue may be significant; a non-exhaustive list of examples was set out in the coversheet to the report.  

Sharon Birdi confirmed that the Draft Annual Governance Statement was consistent with the findings of Internal Audit during FY18 and the global findings of the Head of Internal Audit Opinion.  

The Committee noted the report, supported the direction of the narrative and, subject to the comments above, confirmed that there were no significant control weaknesses to highlight.  
	KR

	AUDIT REPORTS 

	6.
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e
	External Audit Plan 2017/18 

Iain Murray presented the report Paper AC 20/2018 which provided an overview of the planned scope and timing of the statutory External Audit of the financial statements, including the Annual Governance Statement, and Value For Money (VFM) arrangements for securing economy, efficiency and effectiveness in use of resources.  The External Audit would also review the assessment of the Going Concern assumption and evaluate disclosures in the financial statements so as to be able to conclude if there was a material uncertainty about the Trust’s ability to continue as a going concern, in accordance with International Standards on Auditing (ISA) (UK) 570.  The External Audit would identify material misstatements, calculated as set out in the report, and report on unadjusted misstatements of lesser amounts where identified by the audit, unless clearly trivial under ISA (UK) 260.  

Significant risks which could lead to a higher risk of material misstatement had been identified as: 

· the revenue cycle including fraudulent transactions – with the greatest risk of material misstatement relating to the occurrence and accuracy of income especially in relation to additional NHS contract activity and whether income was being recognised in a correct or incorrect period in order to drive a particular financial result.  Although most of the Trust’s income was from block contracts, this was still a rebuttable presumed risk under ISA (UK) 204 and there were particular revenue pressures across the health care system, for example incentivisation to meet control totals;  
· management override of controls – a non-rebuttable presumed risk under ISA (UK) 240; and 
· valuation of PPE – especially as a net impairment would be shown in the Accounts.  
Reasonably possible risks, where the likelihood of material misstatement could not be reduced to remote, had been identified in relation to outgoings, specifically: employee remuneration; and operating expenses.    

VFM would be reported on a by exception basis with a focus on: cost improvement plans; agency staff expenditure; and partnership working including within the STP and the ICSs (formerly Accountable Care Systems).  

The Committee noted that the External Audit Plan had already been circulated for comment out-of-session and AGREED the External Audit Plan.
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	Internal Audit Annual Report 2017/18 including Head of Internal Audit Opinion

Sharon Birdi presented the report Paper AC 21/2018 and confirmed that all audit reviews had been completed against the 2017/18 Internal Audit Plan; the Plan had included 10 days carried forward for a post-implementation review of the electronic health record.  More recently, at its last meeting in February 2018, the Committee had approved the use of remaining contingency days for a review of LD services – this had been completed.    

The DoF thanked Internal Audit for their work and reported that he was satisfied with the completion of the audit reviews with no loose ends remaining.  

The Chair referred to page 24 in the report and noted that an implementation timetable/date had not been provided.  Sharon Birdi replied that this was the management response which had been received.  

The Head of Internal Audit Opinion was an annual opinion based upon, and limited to, the work performed by Internal Audit over the past twelve months on the overall adequacy and effectiveness of the Trust’s governance, risk management and control processes i.e. its system of internal control, and which would take into account the assurance levels which had been awarded on each relevant Internal Audit report.  The Head of Internal Audit Opinion was intended to contribute to the assurances available to the Accounting Officer and the Board to underpin the Board’s assessment of the effectiveness of the Trust’s system of internal control and to assist in the completion of the Annual Governance Statement.  During the reporting period there had been 4 Internal Audit reports which had received limited assurance; this was one more than in the previous reporting period.   The Head of Internal Audit Opinion on the system of internal control had also taken into account the Trust’s reforecast from a year-end planned surplus to an anticipated deficit.    

The overall opinion was that reasonable assurance could be given that there was a generally sound system of internal control, designed to meet the Trust’s objectives, and that controls were generally being applied consistently.  The Trust had adequate and effective risk management, control and governance processes to manage the achievement of the Trust’s objectives.  However, some weaknesses in the design and/or inconsistent application of controls put the achievement of particular objectives at risk.  

The Chair and the Committee thanked Sharon Birdi for her work and TIAA for its work and significant input during the Internal Audit contract.  

The Committee noted the report and the Head of Internal Audit Opinion.  
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	Internal Audit Annual Plan 2018/19 
Sasha Lewis presented the report Paper AC 22/2018 which set out the risk assessment and Internal Audit Plan for 2018/19, noting that this had also been discussed at the Executive meeting on 16 April 2018 and updated further to Executive comments.  Beyond the reviews which would be required to support the Head of Internal Audit Opinion (finance, risk management, corporate and clinical governance, IT and information governance) she highlighted the following reviews which had been identified based on risk assessments, discussion with the Executive and sector hot topics: 

· directorate deep dives to cover a number of different areas within a directorate including governance, risk management, risk escalation to Board, performance management, workforce, staff engagement and retention.  These would commence with the Children & Young People’s Directorate for 2018/19; and 
· partnership working including identification and management of opportunities and risks.  

The Chair asked what was being requested of the Committee.  Sasha Lewis requested comments, including identification of any areas not currently covered, and/or sign-off on the Internal Audit Plan.  The Chair noted that a new approach was being taken to Internal Audit with a new provider; he asked for comments/assurance from the DoF.  The DoF replied that internal meetings had been held with corporate and clinical governance teams on the focus of Internal Audit which had generated ideas; the Executive had also generated further ideas and these had all now been distilled into the proposed Internal Audit Plan 2018/19.  He emphasised the potential of the proposed directorate deep dives.  The Chair noted that a lot of different areas were proposed to be covered and asked whether these would be achievable.  The DoF replied that most were currently suggestions, to be scoped in more detail.  Sasha Lewis added that 6 reviews were planned to take place, including the directorate deep dive and review of partnership working.  

The Chief Executive noted that as partnership working had been identified as an area of focus in both the External Audit Plan and the Internal Audit Plan, it may be necessary to coordinate effort so that partners were not inconvenienced by having two different sets of auditors visiting.  

John Allison welcomed the new approach set out in the Internal Audit Plan, noting that the identification of auditable units for each of the services, cross-cutting areas and stakeholders was useful.  He asked whether definitions were available for each of the functions and locations.  Sasha Lewis replied that there was no fixed definition of what a function may look like and that these would tend to be driven by the organisation’s structure.  John Allison asked whether the incoming Internal Auditors had yet formed a view of the organisation’s risk appetite or considered that it would be likely to evolve.  Sasha Lewis replied that a view had not yet been formed and this was likely to evolve.  

The meeting discussed cyber security, noting that this was also on the agenda for this meeting at item 11 below.  Although cyber security was not explicitly referenced in the Internal Audit Plan, the planned review of IT did include understanding the key IT risks facing the organisation – this would form part of providing a prioritised and risk-focused outline plan for Internal Audit IT activity in future years to be developed.   The DoF noted that, further to Paper AC 25/2018 on cyber security, an Internal Audit review of cyber security should sit on top of existing work which was being carried out so as to avoid duplication.  The Chief Executive noted that although the Trust had stood up well to recent national cyber security challenges, there could still be risks in this area and the potential consequences of failure could be significant.  He agreed that the focus of any future Internal Audit review upon IT or cyber security should not repeat or recheck areas which were already operating reasonably securely but he noted that the Trust should not skimp on investing in protecting itself and its service users.  

The meeting discussed staffing as an area for review, noting that this was currently anticipated to be covered through directorate deep dives.  Sasha Lewis noted that an alternative to a directorate deep dive had been an option to focus on staffing.  The meeting discussed the pros and cons of considering staffing within the context of a particular directorate as opposed to more widely for the Trust as a whole, and the benefits of depth over breadth in a review.  John Allison emphasised the importance of resolving staffing and workforce concerns and cautioned against diluting potential purity of focus upon one of the most significant risk areas for the Trust.  

Chris Hurst supported the new approach being taken in the Internal Audit Plan and noted that the Trust was likely to benefit from more insight being generated from a deep dive than from a more corporate thematic review.  He recognised John Allison’s concerns around maintaining focus on a significant overarching risk for the organisation but noted that to improve the situation around recruitment and retention, some more detailed information may be useful.  He awaited the outcome of the new approach with interest although he noted that he may not have selected the Children & Young People’s Directorate as the initial recipient of the deep dive, given financial pressures in the Adult Directorate.  The Chief Executive reminded the meeting of the organisational restructuring which was taking place and which would see Adults and Childrens services in Oxfordshire becoming part of the same directorate, noting that this may mitigate this concern about the focus of the deep dive.  Lucy Weston noted that whilst she could appreciate John Allison’s perspective on significant risk areas for the Trust, she could also appreciate the Chief Executive’s point about viewing these areas in context.  Sasha Lewis added that, from her experience in undertaking nursing workforce reviews, findings from within a specific area could also be consistent with, and equally applicable to, wider findings across the organisation.  

The Committee APPROVED the Internal Audit Plan 2018/19.  

John Allison left the meeting at which point it was no longer quorate.  A quorum of the Committee shall be three members (including deputies).   
	

	9. 
a
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c
	Counter Fraud Annual Report 2017/18

Gareth Robins presented the report Paper AC 23/2018 which summarised counter fraud work for the period in accordance with the NHS Counter Fraud Authority’s Standards for Providers and set out the outcome of the Trust’s self-review against the standards of: strategic governance; inform and involve; prevent and deter; and hold to account.  The Trust’s self-review had been submitted at the end of March 2018; overall the self-review had been green-rated with two amber-rated areas.  
The report also provided a snapshot of referrals compared to previous reporting periods in 2016/17 and 2015/16; the number of referrals had decreased in 2017/18 which was consistent with national trends.  Gareth Robins noted that he remained in regular contact with the HR team and was not concerned about the decrease or current level of referrals.  Working whilst sick remained the highest category of referrals.  2 long-standing cases remained open in relation to, respectively: working whilst sick; and immigration.  

The meeting noted the report.  


	

	FOR ASSURANCE

	10.
a

b
	Single Action Tender Waivers (SATWs) 01 January-31 March 2018

The DoF presented the report Paper AC 24/2018 which reported on: (i) SATWs over £25,000 during the period; (ii) SAQWs between £5,000 and £25,000; and (iii) invoices without a purchase order over £25,000.  He highlighted that there had been an increase in the number of waivers from Estates due to work taking place to progress the capital programme.  He confirmed that all contractors used had been on procurement frameworks.  Although there had been a particular increase in waiver numbers in March, overall numbers were also generally higher for 2017/18.  He noted that he would review this and potentially update the format of the report for September to provide more insight into what may be driving increases. 

The meeting noted the report.   

	MME

	11.
a

b

c

d

e
	Cyber Security

The DoF presented the report Paper AC 25/2018 on progress against the cyber security roadmap based on the SANS Institute CIS Critical Security Controls.  He highlighted key achievements during the reporting period but noted that whilst advances were being made, overall progress was slower than anticipated and behind the intended schedule to reach a maturity level of ‘3’ across all domains on the roadmap.  Although a maturity level of ‘3’ was an ambitious target, and above that which may be required of most NHS organisations, it was still worth aiming for as it would place the Trust in an optimum position in terms of managing risk around cyber security.  

The DoF referred to section 3 in the report on factors influencing the rate of progress against the cyber security roadmap.  He highlighted:

· the need to engage more, and earlier, with some senior managers and clinicians in order to enable behavioural change; and 
· resourcing challenges.  At present, it had been decided not to divert resources from supporting the GDE work-streams.  However, in an evolving cyber security landscape, priorities may need to change and the team was already investigating options to extend resources available and potentially source a dedicated member of staff for a fixed term on cyber security.  Any definite proposals about this would be brought back to the Executive in due course.  

Chris Hurst noted that cyber security would be a potential risk for organisations regardless of sector and that the Trust would not be alone in seeking more dedicated support for this.  He noted that this may be a challenging area to recruit and retain, especially if commercial demand outstripped supply and was difficult to compete with.  He recommended accelerating investigations into options to extend resources and being vigilant in this area of potential risk.  

The DoF agreed that in the context of overall progress against the roadmap being slower than anticipated, and the need to stay constantly on the alert against cyber security risk in an evolving landscape, that risk around cyber security should now be escalated to a strategic level.  
The meeting noted the report.  


	HS



	12.
a

b
	Quality Committee - minutes of the meeting on 14 February 2018

The Chair referred to Paper AC 26/2018, the minutes of the meeting of the Quality Committee on 14 February 2018.  The ATS highlighted that the Committee may need more assurance around Clinical Audit and that a report on this was scheduled for the next meeting in May.  

The meeting received the minutes.  
	

	13.

a


	Any Other Business
None.  
	

	The meeting was closed at: 11:49. 
	

	Date of next meeting: Tuesday, 22 May 2018 09:30-11:30/12:00 (private pre-meeting from 09:00) (Ascot Room, Littlemore) 
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� A quorum shall be three members (including deputies).   
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